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               Epsom Garden Society: October 2021

               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

                Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

                Show Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or email me, margarethaslam6@gmail.com
If you are still receiving this newsletter on paper and have an email address, please email steveroebuck @talktalk.net.
Cathy Flitter asks if you have a trophy from the Show that needs engraving, please could you take it to her? She is missing some. 98 Manor Green Road, 07821 277708.
I had better just remind you of membership benefits: We can claim 10% discount at F. Giles [Garden Machinery] at Chessington Garden Centre for mower repairs and servicing, 10% discount on plants at the Old Moat Garden Centre, Horton Lane, and Ashtead Park Garden Centre, Pleasure Pit Road,  please show your membership card to staff at the check-out and tell them you are claiming the discount before they ring it up. This won't work on plants in a sale or already discounted for some other reason.

Also Dobies have offered us a whopping 40% discount on seeds and 10% on other things, see their web-site to order, or phone me for a catalogue, 01372 724138. You will need a code to claim the discount. Last year's expired on 1st September, so please don't order until they tell us the new code.

New seed introductions for the flower garden for 2022 are Erigeron 'Profusion', this is the popular Spanish daisy that likes to grow along the edge of steps and paths, also a next generation Busy Lizzie, Imara mixed, that is disease resistant to downy mildew and economical from seed. Nasturtium seeds, Ice Cream Sundae, with colour changing flowers, also edible, Sweet pea seeds 'Earl Grey Blend', large flowers with subtle purple/grey two-tone flaked petals with a beautiful fragrance. Also Zinnia seeds, Cherry Profusion. This is a cross between Zinnia Elegans and Zinnia Angustifolia which gives its plants phenomenal performance, maintenance-free and smothered all season in rose/white bi-coloured flower heads. How can we resist? 

Vegetables haven't been forgotten either. New Courgette 'British Summertime' is supposed to yield an abundance of fruit even in a cool summer, [dull and wet!] Also, no spines, so you won't get scratched hands when you pick them. Dwarf french Bean 'Provider' is intended to grow happily in cooler weather too and is resistant to bean mosaic virus. Cucumber seeds 'Hopeline F1' is great for little snacking cucumbers and resistant to powdery mildew. There are also new varieties of carrot and cauliflower and brocolli, all sounding wonderful! Of course, now that Dobies have worked so hard preparing for a cold, wet Summer it will probably be lovely.

Also, don't forget that you can collect free horse manure from 'Riding for the Disabled' on Horton Lane.  Go in the morning, they sometimes are shut in the afternoon, and take your own bags and shovel.
Cathy Flitter has arranged several lovely talks for us, only to have the speakers pull out at the last minute as more venues have opened up. (See her addendum attached to this newsletter ).
Just looking around my gardening books for inspiration for something to tell you this time! Beth Chatto in her 'Garden Notebook' suggests making a pot-pourri of scented leaves. 'Preferably pick them when they are at their best: usually before the shoot has run to flower. I am thinking of plants like Lemon Balm,  Melissa officinalis plain or variegated, and Calamintha nepetoides, whose wiry little bushes are covered with strongly scented foliage. It is worthwhile nipping many different plants to see if they have a perfume or not, and also to dry a little at a time to see whether it retains its scent. You can keep the leaves in separate polythene bags when they are thoroughly dry until, by the end of the season, you have accumulated a good selection.

Before long the first frosts will destroy many aromatic leaves, including the rose-scented geraniums. These plants will have made large, leafy masses. Pulling them by the root and shaking off the dry soil, I hang them from the cross-beams of the office ceiling where the wood-burning stove has been lit to takeoff the autumn chill. Already there are bunches of Lemon Verbena, Lippia citriodora, smelling sharply of lemon peel, Sweet Bay, Eau de Cologne scented mint, sweet basil and Lad's Love, Artemisia abrotanum. It is important not to over-dry the leaves as they will lose the essential oils. Once they become brittle, take them down. I strip mine into a shallow clothes basket lined with newspaper where there is plenty of room to crumble the tiny pieces. I put some into separate bags for use in cooking or in herb teas. Small amounts are put for everyday use into glass containers: they look attractive, but I have read that the flavour deteriorates after long exposure to light, so I keep my reserve packets in a closed box. The bulk of dried leaves I mix together in a large earthenware container and add spices such as cardamom, cinnamon, cloves and coriander crushed in a pestle and mortar. Do not make the mistake of using too much spice – the mixture could smell like mincemeat rather than pot-pourri. Dried peel of Seville oranges, tangerines and lemons, adds perfume and also acts as a fixative to the other scented oils.

Peel the fruit as thinly as possible, let it dry on a tray, then pulverise it in a liquidiser. It will grind almost to powder and must be kept airtight until you are ready to use it in your mixture. The dried and ground root of Sweet Rush, Acorus calamus, can be used for the same purpose. We grow the handsome variegated form, whose leaves and rhizomes are powerfully scented. Orris root is sometimes mentioned in recipes. This is the root of Iris germanica or Iris florentina. The rhizomes of either may be used. It is said that Orris root emits a faint perfume of violets when dried and reduced to powder form, but I cannot smell it. To add a little colour to the leafy pot-pourri I add a handful of dried marigold petals.

The art of making pot-pourri is a little like the art of cooking. The more experienced you become, the better the results. You learn how to blend, to preserve the best perfumes, to retain the bright colours.

My prettiest pot-pourri is based on old roses. During June and July their petals and rose-buds are spread over the spare room beds, retaining many shades of pink and purple. For contrast I add the vivid blues of delphiniums and hardy cranesbills. These have no scent but add enormously to the appearance. In each case I have dried the double forms. They keep clear colour and good shape. Handfuls of lavender flowers are also included.

There are many flowers I have yet to try. Philadelphus, in all its forms, would surely be good. The scent from 'Beauclerk' has everyone's head turning as they search for the source of the heady perfume drifting across the garden. I have been given cuttings of some old fashioned clove scented pinks. Will they keep their scent when dried I wonder? Not all flowers do. Finally, although I feel it is cheating, I add a few drops of aromatic oils. Concentrated flowery scents for the flowery pot-pourri and wood and fruit scents for the leafy one. Small open bowls placed conveniently near armchairs give off a faint, old-fashioned fragrance as you go near, are pretty to look at and tempting to turn with your hand as you pass by.'
We have just had our house painted, very pleased with the results, thank you, but it was interesting to discover that the climbing roses that I had encouraged to spread up the walls, and were flowering wonderfully, were suddenly seen by the painters as a prickly nuisance! They asked 'Will they lean forward?' And of course they did, once encouraged by being lassoed with rope and dragged out of the way! They have recovered now.
Now we have the excitement of Chelsea Flower Show moving to September. Lots of designers have changed their planting lists to fit in with the later date. For the 'Trailfinders' 50th Anniversary Garden' Jonathan Snow is swapping Rhododendrons, originally chosen to bring bright accents to this Nepalese inspired garden, with Hydrangeas; while Tom Massey is including colourful echinaceas, dahlias and rudbeckias to 'The Yeo Valley  Organic Garden' and is encouraging gardeners to put nature first. Luckily Charlotte Harris and Hugo Bugg had originally designed ' The M&G Garden' to be moved and live on elsewhere, so its oak-leaf hydrangeas and grasses with multi-season interest will be starting to show their autumn colours, although some of the trees will be moved to let more light into the plot as they will  have a heavier and denser tree canopy. 'The Florence Nightingale Garden: A Celebration of Modern-Day Nursing' intended to celebrate the 200th anniversary of Florence Nightingale's birth, [last year] which was a stylized woodland garden designed by Robert Myers, will now include some late-summer colour perennials to complement the palette of pastel greens, yellows, blues and lilacs.

In the new Sanctuary gardens category, seven designers create their take on green spaces for reflection and re-energising the soul. 'The Calm of Bangkok' is one of solace in a busy city with simple planting and a circular pond. Sarah Eberle's 'Bible Society: The Psalm 23 Garden' [also known as 'The Lord is My Shepherd'] is influenced by the peaceful landscape of Dartmoor, while 'Finding Our Way: an NHS Tribute Garden' has an ornamental loop of water to illustrate the continued support by UK doctors and nurses throughout the Covid epidemic.                                                                      Best wishes Margaret

Addendum

We are currently deciding about an AGM, likely to be on Zoom in December. We’ll let you know in due course.

Cathy writes: Apologies that meetings have been a bit thin on the ground recently.  Unfortunately it appears that my supply of good 'on-line' teachers are not only rare, but very popular!, answering emails isn't necessarily high on their priority list either!   However, I am really pleased to inform you that on Monday 15 November, we have Katherine Crouch giving her talk 'New Tricks for Old Gardeners'.   Katherine is a past winner of BBC Gardener of the Year and an accomplished and entertaining speaker who I am sure we will all enjoy.

For our Christmas meeting, I am delighted to be welcoming Mrs Elizabeth Wait to give a 'Christmas Flower Arrangements' presentation.  Elizabeth kindly judged the amazing flower arrangements at our Show this year and is a very experienced presenter both on-line and in person. It will be a lovely way to start getting in the Christmas mood.

Unfortunately I am yet to secure a speaker for October, however am hopeful still, so please keep Monday evening October 18th free.   We also have an AGM to fit in, but this may be delayed or moved to Zoom also, so do keep checking your emails and our website.    As you may be aware, we are very short indeed of committee members to help run the Society.   If you think this might be something that would interest you, you would be welcomed with open arms.   Please contact either our Chair, Isabella or myself for further details of what this entails.   It really isn't particularly onerous when enough people are involved and can be very entertaining and interesting too.
